Royal Burgh of North Berwick Community Council

Minutes of the 476th Public Meeting held at 19.30 on Tuesday 2nd February 2016 

in The Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick

Present:       Cllr David Kellock     Chairman

                     Cllr Kathryn Smith     Secretary

                     Cllrs M Baker, E Danks, M Ellis, P Hamilton, W Macnair, G Moodie, 

                      J Scott, S Sinclair, H Smith, & I Watson

In attendance: ELC Cllrs D Berry, T Day & J Goodfellow (late), Sgt D Aitchison, local press, 11 members of the public

1   Welcome:   The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed all those present.
2   Resignation & New Member: 

2.1 The Chairman was sorry to announce the resignation from the Community Council of Dr Deborah Ritchie who had been a member since October 2014. He paid tribute to her work during her time on the Council, in particular all she had done in putting together the Resilience Plan for the town.

2.2 He was pleased to announce that Michael Ellis had indicated a wish to join the Council. His election was proposed by Cllr H Smith and seconded by Cllr G Moodie.
3   Apologies: There were none.
4   Minutes of the Meeting held on 5th January 2016:

3.1 Adoption of the Minutes, circulated previously, was proposed by Cllr J Scott and seconded by Cllr E Danks.

5   Matters Arising:

4.1 (4.4) Christmas Lights:  Cllr Watson pointed out that it was ELC lumberjacks who had removed the lights from the tree which had been felled and not Scottish Power as noted in the Minutes. He explained that the lights were still on in the trees as they looked nice and he was waiting for dry weather to take them down. The lights in the High Street would be taken down the following Sunday, weather permitting.
6   Police Report:

6.1    The Chairman welcomed Sgt Aitchison who reported as follows -
During the period of the Report there had been several incidents of note. 121 calls had been made to the police in the last month which were broken down in terms of the agreed priorities for the ward as follows –

1. Road safety – The East Lothian Community Policing Team had been in the area in the past month carrying out road checks. Although no tickets had been issued, numerous drivers were warned regarding their manner of driving and negative breath tests were provided; on 8th January an accident had occurred in Strathearn Road where an elderly driver collided with a parked vehicle as a result of a medical issue; on 15th January a male had been stopped in Gilbert Avenue and found to be over the drink-driving limit. He was held in custody for appearance in court; on 23rd January an accident had occurred in Dirleton Avenue when a local motorcyclist tragically was killed.
2. Antisocial Behaviour – On 23rd January a male had been stopped while driving in Lochbridge Road. He had become aggressive and was arrested for threatening and abusive behaviour. He was subsequently held in custody having been found in possession of drugs, being over the drink-driving limit and taking the vehicle without the owner’s consent; in the early hours of 24th January males had been seen running over vehicles in the High Street. None of the cars had been damaged.
3. Housebreaking – On 9th January a garage had been broken into in Keppel Road and a large amount of fishing tackle stolen.
Although this was the only housebreaking in the town over the past month residents are reminded to make sure all property is locked and secure, including vehicles and outbuildings. If property is left unoccupied for any length of time please notify neighbours and report any suspicious activity.
4. Parking – Parking in the High Street continued to be an issue. Local officers would carry out patrols whenever possible over the coming weeks.
6.2   Community and Police Partnership (CAPP) Priorities –

· Parking on pavements in Glenburn and Lochbridge Roads
· Parking at primary schools
6.3   Date of next CAPP meeting – 24/02/2016 at 1930 hours in Old Council Chambers

6.4    The Chairman commented that he had attended the last CAPP meeting and had been asked to chair a small group to look into the drug problem in the town which he had agreed to do.                                                                       ACTION: Cllr Kellock
6.5   Cllr H Smith asked Sgt Aitchison if he could guarantee a police presence at future meetings but he could not do so as it would be dependant upon whether they were involved in an incident at the time. 

6.6   Strategic Police Priorities Consultation – The Response, which had been prepared by Cllrs Sinclair, Watson and Hamilton and which had been circulated previously, was approved for submission.                               ACTION: Cllr K Smith
7   Community Rail Partnership:

7.1 Cllr Sinclair commented that the work on the extension of the platform had started but there was nothing further to report apart from complaints about the loss of parking spaces.
8    Social Media/Website:
8.1 The Chairman thanked Cllr H Smith who had stepped in at the last minute to give a presentation on social media as Pete Lugton had been unwell. He would be invited to attend a meeting on 16th February. The Minutes and Agenda had now been posted on the website.
9    Re-active Speed Signs:

Following telephone discussions with Colin Baird, ELC Senior Roads Officer, the Secretary reported as follows -
9.1 East Road – as money was now available through the Area Partnership, work on the footpath between Greenheads Road and Glasclune Gardens was scheduled to start (weather permitting) on 14th March. Because of this, turning round the re-active speed sign would be deferred till after the work was done.
9.2 Tantallon Road – in response to the request to introduce a 40 mph speed limit from beyond the entrance to the caravan park, a detailed traffic survey would be undertaken at the existing 30 mph sign just east of the Lime Grove junction, probably around late February or early March. Once the data was available consideration would be given to the suggested 40 mph ‘buffer’ limit.
9.3 Dunbar Road – as a result of the request a few months ago for a pedestrian crossing at the traffic island between Aldi & the Recreation Park, a traffic survey had been carried out at that spot between 03/12/15 and 09/12/15 which showed that 85% of the traffic was travelling at or below 30 mph. 5% of motorists had been above 35 mph on weekdays and 7% at weekends. It had been suggested that the police should be asked to check speeds at the weekends. Consideration to install a pedestrian crossing would be given after ELC’s budget meeting but it had been pointed out that priority would be given to road safety at the school end of Lochbridge Road.
10   Planning Matters:

10.1 The following new applications were viewed, discussed and commented on, where appropriate –

Car Park, Marine Parade: change of use of beach area to form extension to existing car park and associated works. 
· Whilst ELC was undertaking the resurfacing of the car park, they were taking the opportunity to extend it to provide addition parking spaces and to create a sea wall as a defence against storm tides. A number of residents present sought clarification of the proposal and questioned inter alia whether providing additional parking spaces would relieve the parking problems on Marine Parade and Tantallon Terrace. 
· Cllr H Smith questioned whether the impact from storms on the erosion of sand had been taken into account by ELC and Cllr Ellis felt that extending the car park to the high water mark would destroy the amenity of the beach. 

· After lengthy discussion it was agreed that, before the Community Council could reach a decision as to whether to support the application, an assurance should be sought from ELC that the full impact of storms had been taken into account and to this end it was agreed than a meeting with an ELC officer should be arranged to obtain more information and that an extension of the 12th February deadline should be sought.                     ACTION: Cllr Kellock
· The residents were advised to write separately to ELC with their comments and suggestions.
Residents also raised the unrelated issue of the provision of double yellow lines on both sides of Marine Parade & the Quadrant. [This is not a planning matter].
ELC Cllr Day commented that the business case for the decriminalisation of parking had been agreed and was now with the Scottish Government for final approval. He was hopeful that traffic wardens would be in place by the summer.

Tantallon Caravan Park: Alterations to layout of part of caravan park for the additional siting of 12 static caravans. No objection was raised.

Land at Mains Farm: Approval of matters specified in conditions of planning in principle 13/00227/PPM – construction of roadway/footpaths - No objection was raised although concern was expressed about the dangers of the Kingston junction.  
                                                                                                   ACTION: Cllr Kellock            
Glenconner, 28 Dirleton Avenue: Erection of 1 house and associated works. No objection was raised.

23 St Baldred’s Crescent: Extensions to house, erection of carport, garden store/workshop, fencing, gate and changes to roof materials. No objection was raised.
19 Market Street: Alterations and change of use of shop (class1) to dentist (class 2) use. Concern was express at the loss of a retail unit and the impact on the visual amenity.

11 Marmion Road: Alterations, extension to flat, formation of steps, hardstanding areas and erection of walls. It was felt that the use of cedar wood detracts from the original building but no objection was raised.

York Cottage, 1a & 1b York Road: Demolition of gate piers and erection of porch, awning, gate pier, wall, gate and formation of hardstanding area. No objection was raised.

20 Glenorchy Road: Extension to house. No objection was raised.

Cranston, 10 & 10a Westbay Road: Alterations to building. No objection was raised.

11 Beach Road:  Replacement windows. No objection was raised.
11   Reports from Groups & Societies:
11.1 North Berwick Business Association: Cllr Macnair reported that the Association had been allocated a grant from ELC for the proposed Tourist Information kiosk in whynot?
11.2  Law Residents Association: Cllr Hamilton reported that a speed check had been carried out in the ‘20’s Plenty’ area and it was found that the average speed was 28 mph.

11.3 Association of East Lothian Community Councils: Cllr H Smith thanked those members who had attended the meeting of the Association on 28th January in the Town House, Haddington. Although disappointed at the numbers attending, it had been a useful exercise. She also reported that, as Chair of the Association and therefore a member of the East Lothian Partnership, she had been invited to a briefing meeting on 22nd February, the purpose of which was to inform members of the current position regarding the East Lothian Local Development Plan, the Cockenzie Master Plan for the area recently occupied by Scottish Power and its environs and the Edinburgh City Deal.
12   Correspondence:

The Secretary had received the following communications – 

12.1 An e-mail from a resident concerning the state of the High Street to which the Chairman would respond.                                                         ACTION: Cllr Kellock
12.2 A letter from a Westgate resident about the state of the windows of the former Mason’s shoe shop and the bad impression created. It was agreed to take up the matter with the solicitors.                                                                     ACTION: Cllr Sinclair
12.3 An e-mail inviting members to the AGM of the North Berwick & Gullane Fundraising Branch of the RNLI at the Glen Golf Club on 18th February.
12.4 An e-mail intimating the re-launch of www.communitycouncils.scot.
12.5 A letter from Secretary of State for Scotland, David Mundell seeking Community Councils input in the debate for further devolution to local communities
13   Any other competent business:

13.1 Cllr H Smith commented that a Community Youth Project had been carried out recently with some disturbing results.  It was agreed that a meeting with the young people should be arranged to discuss their concerns.              ACTION: Cllr H Smith
13.2 Cllr H Smith commented that as the timing of major events in the town can conflict it might be beneficial to arrange a meeting with event organisers to consider greater co-ordination of arrangements.                                     
                                                                                                 ACTION: Cllr H Smith
14   Date of Next Meeting:

The date of the next meeting of the Community Council will be held at the Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick on Tuesday 1st March 2016 at 7.30 pm.
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